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In response to the daunting challenges posed by the current international financial crisis to the global 
development agenda, particularly poverty reduction and MDGs progress in developing countries, it is 
very timely for this Development Committee to focus its discussions on the impact of the global financial 
crisis on developing countries, the role of international financial institutions, and the Voice and 
Participation Reform of the World Bank.  
 
I. Impact of the Global Financial Crisis on Developing Countries, and the Role of International 
Financial Institutions 
 
The current financial crisis has impeded the poverty reduction in most developing countries and 
threatened realization of MDGs on time. The international community needs to work together to prevent 
the current crisis from escalating into a development crisis. 
 
Developing countries are victims of the crisis. They are also important forces for maintaining global 
economic growth, resolving crisis and attaining recovery from the crisis. Strengthening support for 
developing countries is not only an obligation of the Bank, the Fund and other IFIs within their 
development mandate, but also an imperative to stabilize the global economy. The G20 London Summit 
has provided directions for IFIs’ responses to the crisis. The World Bank and other IFIs should strengthen 
their roles in the following aspects: 
 
1. The Bank and other IFIs should adhere to and strengthen their core role of transferring long-term 
development financial resources to developing countries. They should increase their resources needed for 
fighting the financial crisis. The shareholders of IFIs have the responsibility to ensure that the IFIs are 
well-capitalized to provide adequate financial resources for developing countries to fight the crisis and 
maintain long-term development. The developed countries should continue to scale up development 
assistance, implement Monterrey Consensus, and provide financial support for IFIs’ concessional 
windows and initiatives such as the Vulnerability Financing Facility proposed by the Bank. We welcome 
IFIs’s expanded support for trade financing, urge the Bank to review its capital adequacy, and encourage 
the Bank and the Fund to scale up and speed up the use of counter-cyclical  lending instruments.  
 
2. The Bank, the Fund, and the other IFIs should enhance their support for regional and south-south 
cooperation. The crisis originated from the developed world. The diminishing demand from developed 
countries is one of the major causes of global recession. Therefore, supporting regional and south-south 
cooperation among developing countries is of special significance for alleviating recession pressure from 
developed countries and promoting global economic recovery. 
 
3. The Bank and the Fund should conduct forward-looking studies on the mid- and long-term implications 
of the crisis. This crisis may lead to a major readjustment of global economic, industrial, and trade 
structure, thus producing far-reaching impact on developing countries’ mid- and long-term development 
modes. Therefore, it is necessary for the Bank and the Fund to enhance their foresight and provide 
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effective, relevant, and practical policy advice for developing countries in face of pending economic 
restructuring.  
 
4. We should attach great importance to the reform of international monetary system. Flawed 
international monetary system is the institutional root-cause of the crisis, and a major defect in the current 
international economic governance structure. Therefore, we should improve the regulatory mechanism for 
reserve currency issuance, maintain the relative stability of the exchange rates of major reserve 
currencies, and promote a diverse and sound international currency system.  
 
II.  Voice and Participation Reform of the Bank 
 
The Bank has achieved certain progress in its Phase I Voice and Participation reform since last October’s 
Development Committee meeting. The recent G20 Summit called for an accelerated timetable for those 
reforms. Against this backdrop, this Development Committee meeting is of great importance for speeding 
up the Phase II reform. We expect that all member countries demonstrate their political will in advancing 
the reform, in order to further strengthen the Bank’s capacity of effectively fulfilling its development 
mandate in the new era.  
 
As the voice and participation reform covers many dimensions, all parties concerned should demonstrate 
necessary political sincerity. To ensure a smooth Phase II reform, all members should first and foremost 
reach political consensus on the objectives of the reform. Achieving parity voting power between 
developing and transition countries (DTC) on the one hand and developed countries on the other hand 
should be the ultimate and overarching target of the Voice and Participation reform. Based on this, we are 
willing to actively participate in discussions on all options for reforming shareholding structure and 
voting mechanism. 
 
The selection process of the head of the Bank should truly reflect the demand of the times, represent a 
modern approach to governance and adhere to the open, competitive, and merit-based principles, so as to 
make the Bank a real leader and role model in institutional governance as a global development bank. 
 
We welcome the addition of an executive director for the African constituency, and look forward to the 
establishment of this new chair before the 2010 Annual Meetings. This is a good start in enhancing the 
representation and voice of the DTC on the Board. We appreciate the efforts by the Bank to improve the 
representation of DTC nationals in senior management. We encourage the Bank to develop concrete 
action plans and continue its efforts in this direction. 
 
III.  Internal Governance of the Bank 
 
We welcome the internal governance reforms in the Bank. We support a central role of the Board of 
Executive Directors of the Bank  in this process. We appreciate that the Executive Board has reached 
consensus on the objectives and principles of the next-step reforms. We expect the High Level 
Commission on the Modernization of the World Bank Group Governance led by Mr. Ernesto Zedillo to 
enhance its consultation with the Executive Board which is composed of representatives delegated by 
member authorities, and provide concrete and practical external recommendations which could serve as 
truly useful reference for the Board to advance the reforms. 
 
The internal governance reform of the Bank should be dedicated to enhancing the fairness and 
effectiveness of the comprehensive governance of the Bank; improving the quantity, quality and speed of 
the Bank’s assistance delivery; and helping the Bank effectively fulfill its development mandate in the 
context of economic globalization. 
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The internal governance reform, as an integral part of the Bank’s comprehensive reforms, should be 
advanced along with other related reforms in a balanced and mutually-reinforcing manner. We look 
forward to working together with all members and pushing ahead constructively and innovatively the 
modernization of the Bank’s internal governance. 


